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Dear Shareholders, 

We write to you post our recent capital raising while our SPP is still open to bring you up to date 

on the opportunity ahead of us. 

The uncertainty in the international outlook created by increasing interest rates, together with 

increasing energy costs, has been harsh on equity valuations. Unfortunately, Empire has not been 

immune.  

This is starkly contrasted by energy commodity prices, notably gas which has tripled in price in 

some markets.  

 

Gas demand is forecast to grow substantially as the world transitions to the new energy 

economy. It is notable that a modest percentage of gas is used to create electricity globally. The 

majority is used in non-replaceable industries like agriculture and manufacturing. Shell, in its 

most recent World Energy Outlook, has forecast demand for LNG to grow from 380mt currently 

to 700mt by 2040. 
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The Beetaloo is a major potential source of increased gas supply. Potentially 100 TCF 

recoverable, enough to power Australian industry for decades…. 

The Beetaloo enjoys the support of the new Federal Government. Prime Minister Anthony 

Albanese said during the election campaign: “We've been supportive of the Beetaloo Basin 

Exploration on the basis of looking at, of course, environmental approvals which need to be 

considered there, as well as the traditional owners.” 

The NT Government is also supportive. Last week, Deputy Chief Minister Nicole Manison MLA 

told the NT Parliament Estimates Committee: “The Beetaloo Sub-basin has the potential to 

transform the Territory’s economy and create thousands of jobs. Again, this is another important 

step in diversification of the Territory economy.” 

We continue to position the company to be a major player in the Beetaloo moving from 

appraisal phase towards production. 

Our 2022 work program is now extended to: 

Hydraulically stimulate Carpentaria-2H 

which was drilled late last year, the longest 

horizontal well drilled into the Velkerri 

Formation to date. The stimulation has been 

designed to utilise several fluid mixes to 

assess which design results in the best 

production performance. It will also provide 

an early production type curve for 

development planning, a better 

understanding of gas composition and 

enhance Beetaloo specific completion 

designs.  

Drill Carpentaria-3H, hydraulically stimulate 

and flow test. This well will be drilled from the 

Carpentaria-2H pad location enhancing cost 

efficiency and will seek to optimise fracture 

stimulation design and create an early 

production type curve. Together with 

Carpentaria-2H, this could be a future 

production well.   

Drill Carpentaria-4V. This well will be drilled, 

vertically only, on the eastern side of the high 

bisecting the Carpentaria Area in EP187. The well will prove the depth and thickness of the 

Velkerri shale to the East and will seek to book increased contingent resources, potentially 

materially increasing our present 400 BCF in EP187. We will undertake the same test work as on 



 

3 
 

Letter to Shareholders – Operations Update 

the original Carpentaria-1 well (“C-1”) to determine gas concentration and composition. This well, 

as with C-1, can be developed into a horizontal production well in future production scenarios.  

It is worth noting that our US Appalachian assets are enjoying a considerable lift in revenue 

contribution. The US Henry Hub gas benchmark has improved from US$1.52 / MMbtu at the 

depths of the COVID shutdowns to presently around US$7.00, having traded as high as US$9.00. 

The resulting cash flows are being applied to debt reduction, and are enhancing the value of 

those assets.  

With a current cash balance of A$41.4 million and anticipated future receipts from the 

Commonwealth grants and R&D tax incentive rebates, Empire is in a sound financial position to 

develop our 100% owned asset base.  

The Board continues to consider the financing of the future development of this 29 million acre 

footprint in the Northern Territory, which may include joint venture partnerships or other capital 

structures.  

2022 and 2023 will be transformational for Empire. Our ambition continues to be the first 

Beetaloo operator to enter commercial production.  

 

 

Yours sincerely, 

 

 

 

 

   

 Paul Espie          Alex Underwood 

 Chairman          Managing Director 
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